Communication Workers Union

30 June 2010

Lord Young,

Lord Young Review Team,

Department of Work and Pensions,

Level 6

Caxton House,

Tothill Street,

London,

SW1H 9DA

Dear Lord Young,

Cabinet Office Review of health and safety and the compensation culture

The CWU is extremely concerned that the intention of this review is to attack necessary health and safety laws that workers and their trade unions have spent decades fighting for. 

The undermining or "watering-down" of current health and safety regulations will inevitably lead to workers being put at greater risk of injury, ill health and death at work. 

With the greatest of respect to you and the prime minister, your speeches seem to consist of little more than a medley of Daily Mail 'mythical' headlines which have been dispelled by the HSE in their "Myth-Busting" campaign.

We hear endless calls for an end to the UK's 'over-the-top' health and safety culture, with you and David Cameron saying it's created a  'blanket of bureaucracy' and 'burdens on business' - saying something has gone seriously wrong with safety laws and the spirit of health and safety in the UK this past decade! 

People and workers expect the governments they elect to develop policies based on facts, not on half-truths and myths culled from newspaper headlines. The idea that employers are being over-zealous in their application of health and safety regulation is simply not true. The reality is exactly the opposite - last year; 

· 250,000 people were injured at work, 

· 1,500 killed in accidents at work (including 1000+ at work drivers), 

· 5000 died from Asbestos related diseases and 

· 400,000 suffered work-related stress. 

The facts are that the UK doesn't have an excess of regulation - there were more than twice as many health and safety regulations and laws 35 years ago than there are today.

But in spite of that both the government is talking about plans for health and safety 'self-regulation' in a scheme whereby firms who pass an independent private safety audit will be  given total immunity from the enforcement agencies and can shut the door on HSE Inspectors. What chance will workers have in such firms if things go wrong and they've lost their right to ring up the HSE or Local Authority EHO? This self-regulation idea isn't new. It was introduced and in America where it has been a total failure.'

I've heard it said by Ken Clarke that "there's too many Inspectors and Inspections" but in reality the number of HSE Inspections has plummeted in recent years to an all time low and an average workplace can expect to be inspected by HSE about once every 30 years! So much for being over-burdened with health and safety!

The Stockline plastics factory in Glasgow blew up in 2004 after years of safety neglect and lack of Inspections by HSE and by the company that ran it - 9 were killed and 40 injured in the explosion! Do you believe that companies like that are the victims of a blanket of health and safety bureaucracy? The Health and Safety Executive were unable to prevent the disaster but the Government appear to be preparing to slash the HSE budget anyway in their massive cuts programme - it's what's seen as a 'soft-option'.

Royal Mail recently pleaded guilty to health and safety offences in relation to the death of one of our members and a Postman driver. Royal Mail and were fined £90,000  plus costs but when you consider that the Postal Regulator fined Royal Mail £11.4 million in 2006 for quality of service failures, - loss of life at work is still worth very little - too little - paltry fines of this nature are no deterrent or incentive to improve safety and yet you and Mr Cameron talk about draconian legislation and poor regulations that need sweeping away?

Despite the fact that you and Mr Cameron keep 'parroting' on about 'over-the-top' health and safety, I suggest you examine the area of Driving at Work! It has been estimated that up to a third of all road traffic accidents involve somebody who is at work at the time. This accounts for over 1000 fatalities a year plus 15,000 injuries. The Health and Safety at Work etc Act 1974 requires employers to take appropriate steps to ensure the health and safety of their employees and others who may be affected by their activities when at work. This includes the time when they are driving, or riding at work, whether this is in a company or hired vehicle, or in the employees own vehicle. However, the HSE don't enforce the law in this area due to lack of resources and neither do they investigate accidents in this area even if health and safety offences are obvious. Road Traffic Accidents are not reported under RIDDOR either! If you want to improve health and safety then here is an area you can really make a difference by ensuring that health and safety law applies to on-the-road work activities as to all work activities, and that the risks are effectively managed within a health and safety management system.  There will always be risks associated with driving. Although these cannot be completely controlled an employer has a responsibility to take all reasonable steps to manage these risks down to as low a level as reasonably possible in the same way as they would in the workplace.

The CWU believes that there is nothing essentially wrong with the Health and Safety at Work Act, which dates back to 1974 and has proportionality at its heart. The problem is in its application. Good safety is all about good judgement - avoiding the intolerable, ignoring the trivial and, in between, getting the balance right between risk and the cost of precautions. In the workplace, 'health and safety culture' is a good thing, saving lives, preventing injuries and helping to cut costs and promote efficiency.  Most if not all of these 'Daily Mail' and 'Sun' stories about over-the-top safety turn out on examination to be total myths as discovered by the HSE in its 'myth-busting' campaign. In too many cases, people are still being hurt and killed in easily preventable accidents because not enough is being done to ensure safety and to ensure compliance with safety law. This is still a far bigger problem than people  going too far with health and safety rules.
We don't want to see this attack on health and safety legislation result in a weakening of protection for workers with the prospect of a catastrophic effect on workers lives. Our economy will recover. Individuals killed at work and their families never recover from the consequence of poor health and safety regulation.

We say that if you want to learn about the true consequences of health and safety failures look at the facts and talk to those affected - don't base what you know on health and safety on the medley of myths peddled by the Daily Mail and the Sun. Don't subscribe to the trivial nonsense. Plans to deregulate health and safety 'would make a bad situation much worse.

I can assure you that the CWU with the TUC and other Unions totally oppose any watering-down and weakening of health and safety legislation and enforcement at a time when it needs strengthening and effective enforcing. Our health and safety representatives do a fantastic job in their efforts to maintain a safe place to work and safe system of work, often under great pressure from employers they have a tough time but face up to the challenge without government recognition and with little or no support from the HSE.

Thank you.

Yours Sincerely

Dave Joyce

National Health, Safety and Environment Officer
